## $\bullet \bullet \bullet$ Coffee Break $\bullet \bullet \bullet \bullet \bullet$

## Nuclear Sharing

"Nuclear sharing" generally refers to a system under which nuclear weapons of a nuclear-weapon state are deployed in a non-nuclearweapon state as a guarantee of security, and there are consultations on nuclear missions between the parties. In the case of the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO), there is a so-called strategic consultation process in which NATO member countries discuss the deployment of sub-strategic nuclear weapons (\*tactical nuclear weapons) through the sharing of information under NATO's Nuclear Planning Group (NPG). Additionally, nuclear-weapon states share sub-strategic nuclear weapons with non-nuclear-weapon states that are NATO members. In the event of a conflict where a nuclear mission is politically approved by the NPG and receives authorization from the leaders of the United States and the United Kingdom, a force-sharing structure has been adopted in which the countries that host these sub-strategic nuclear weapons carry and operate them via their dual-capable aircraft (DCA), which as the name implies are capable of carrying both conventional and nuclear weapons.<sup>1</sup> Past and present host countries include West Germany, Belgium, Italy, Turkey, the Netherlands, Canada, Greece, and the United Kingdom. Unlike the deployment and operation of nuclear weapons by the United States and the United Kingdom outside their territories during the Cold War,<sup>2</sup> in NATO's nuclear sharing arrangement described above, the nuclear weapons remain in the custody and control of nuclear-weapon states in peacetime, while in a conflict, the nuclear-weapon states share NATO's nuclear deterrence-related political obligations and decision-making by carrying and operating nuclear weapons in the host state's DCA. Under NATO's nuclear sharing arrangements, the United States has historically reduced the scale of its sub-strategic nuclear weapons in phases, removing them from Canada by 1984, Greece by 2001, and the United Kingdom by 2009.<sup>3</sup>

In the mid-2000s, momentum for reviewing NATO's nuclear

sharing arrangements increased significantly, and there were debates on the benefits and drawbacks of removing sub-strategic nuclear weapons, particularly in Germany, Belgium, the Netherlands. However, there was strong opposition from the member states of NATO's eastward expansion area, such as Eastern Europe and the Baltic states, which were not hosts of nuclear weapons.<sup>4</sup> Later, controversy over the removal of sub-strategic nuclear weapons resurfaced in Germany in 2020 as it prepared to update its Tornado fighter jets, a type of DCA. This time, the debate distinguished between the end of force-sharing and the continuation of strategic consultations.<sup>5</sup> Although the debate eventually died down, some criticized that if Germany, which has the greatest DCA capability among NATO member countries, were to drop out, it would demonstrate the weakening of NATO's unity as a nuclear alliance to the outside world, and that NATO would consequently suffer significant damage.<sup>6</sup> On the other hand, there are cases of countries such as Poland which have consistently shown interest in hosting substrategic nuclear weapons.7

NATO's nuclear sharing arrangements have taken many twists and turns politically, and there is also a variety of debate over their legal status. The relationship between the nuclear sharing arrangements and nuclear non-proliferation obligations under the Nuclear Non-Proliferation Treaty (NPT) has been criticized at the NPT Review Conferences,8 and it has been pointed out that the countries concerned should thoroughly discuss the legality of the arrangements.<sup>9</sup> On the other hand, a paper published by a NATO member country research institute has noted that during the NPT negotiations in 1963, the United States, under the recognition that any treaty would have to be approved first by the United States and the USSR, presented the USSR with a treaty draft including three provisions, with one particular provision carefully worded to preserve the right for NATO or the Warsaw Pact Organization to create a multilateral nuclear force or to establish multinational consultative procedures. Thus, the interpretation of this research is that NATO's nuclear sharing arrangements are not inherently in violation of the NPT.10

In June 2023, at a time when European security was shaken by the Russo-Ukrainian War, Russia announced in a statement that it would deploy tactical nuclear weapons to Belarus and that the management of these weapons during peacetime would be handled by Russia as a nuclear-weapon state.<sup>11</sup> On the other hand, in the same year, it was pointed out that the United States might again engage in nuclear sharing with the United Kingdom by sharing its B61-12 nuclear gravity bombs,<sup>12</sup> indicating signs of yet another shift in the debate over the composition of nuclear sharing in Europe.

ICHIMASA Sukeyuki

- Umemoto Tetsuya, Kakuheiki to kokusaiseiji: 1945-1995 [Nuclear weapons and international politics: 1945-1995] (Tokyo: The Japan Institute of International Affairs, 1996), 68-69.
- 2. Recent research has revealed the extensive historical scope of nuclear-weapon states deploying their nuclear weapons outside their own territories. Specifically, it has been pointed out that the United States deployed nuclear weapons in 15 countries and regions, the United Kingdom in 3 countries, and the former Soviet Union in at least 10 countries. Moritz Kütt, Pavel Podvig, and Zia Mian, "Bombs Away: Confronting the Deployment of Nuclear Weapons in Non-Nuclear Weapon Countries," Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists website, July 28, 2023.
- "Canada," Nuclear Threat Initiative (NTI) website; Yvonni Efstathiou and Bill Kappis, "Weapons of Mass Debate - Greece: A Key Security Player for Both Europe and NATO," Expressions by Montaigne (July 12, 2021); Kütt, Podvig, and Mian, "Bombs Away"; Robert S. Norris and Hans M. Kristensen, "US Tactical Nuclear Weapons in Europe, 2011," *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists* 67, no. 1 (2011): 64.
- 4. David S. Yost, "Assurance and US Extended Deterrence in NATO," *International Affairs* 85, no. 4 (2009): 772-773.
- Pia Fuhrhop, Ulrich Kühn, and Oliver Meier, "Creating an Opportunity to Withdraw U.S. Nuclear Weapons from Europe," *Arms Control Today* 50, no. 8 (October 2020): 18-22.
- 6. Brad Roberts, "Germany and NATO's Nuclear Deterrent," BAKS Working Papers (July 2021), 2.
- International Institute for Strategic Studies, "Poland's Bid to Participate in NATO Nuclear Sharing," *Strategic Comments* 29, no. 7 (September 2023).
- Aikawa Haruyuki, Kaku no fukken: Kakukyoyu, kakukakusan, genpatsu runesansu [Nuclear restoration: Nuclear sharing, nuclear proliferation, and the nuclear renaissance], (Tokyo: Kadokawa Shinsho, 2023), 48-51.
- 9. Otfried Nassauer, "Nuclear Sharing in NATO: Is It Legal?" Berlin Information-Center for Transatlantic Security (April 2001).
- William Alberque, "The NPT and the Origins of NATO's Nuclear Sharing Arrangements," Etude de l'Ifri Proliferation Papers (February 2017), 27.
- Lidia Kelly and Andrew Osborn, "Belarus Starts Taking Delivery of Russian Nuclear Weapons," Reuters, June 14, 2023.
- Shannon Bugos, "UK May Host U.S. Nuclear Weapons Again," Arms Control Today 53, no. 8 (October 2023): 34.